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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION MINUTES-approved
Wednesday, June 13, 2018
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:33 A.M. on Wednesday, June 13, 2018, in the Council Chamber by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), Jim Love (Alternate); Commissioners Robert Birtalan, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Marshall Adkison (Ex Officio), Michelle Tappouni (Ex Officio); Council Member Bill Gulliford was in attendance; Council Member Aaron Bowman was excused; Commissioners Barrett N. Barket, Lindsey Brock, Matt Brockelman, Jill D. Haskell and Steve Swann were excused; State Representative Jason Fischer was excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dock Master; Jessica Matthews, Legislative Supervisor, Adri Maguire Segui, Legislative Asst-Back-up, John J. Jackson, Research Assistant.
Because of a lack of a quorum, the Commission was unable to vote on the approval of the minutes for its May 9, 2018 meeting.
Dr. Quinton White provided the St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Dr. Gerard Pinto reported on the status of Manatees.

Dr. White reported that this is always an interesting time of the year.  There is a considerable amount of fresh water in the river because of Hurricane Irma and recent, heavy rainfall.  Salinity of the river had crept up; the heavy rainfalls have reversed the level of salinity.   Dr. White reported that the water temperature is not quite as hot; we probably will not see the algae blooms this year; we are not seeing a nutrient build-up, the amount of fresh water in the system is considerable and there has not been the warmth.  All of this could change; the rainfall could taper off and temperatures could skyrocket.
With regard to the artificial reefs, the growth of life on  the reefs is down because of the fluctuation of salinity and other factors.

Dr. White reported that there are a healthy number of dolphins in the river, though Captain Suber has reported that a dolphin carcass was recently found near Metro Park.
Florida Fish & Wildlife will perform a necropsy and we will monitor the situation.
Dr. Pinto reported that he had an opportunity to do an aerial survey of manatees on May 24th.  Very few manatees were seen.  Usually, manatees begin to return to the area in May.  There has been a year when the manatees’ arrival has been late.  Most of the manatees seen during the aerial were south of the Buckman Bridge.  There were a few north of the bridge.  There are no manatee fatalities to report since the last Commission meeting.  To date, there have been six deaths so far this year, three resulting from cold stress and three whose cause is undetermined.  Council Member Love noted that Fishweir Creek has recently undergone  an aquatic restoration project and asked if this transformation is  likely to attract manatees to the creek.  Dr. Pinto felt that manatees would, in fact, be attracted to the creek.
The Commission next turned its attention to legislative items on the agenda.  The Chair indicated that though the Commission would hear presentations on what the proposed legislation entails, no actions would be taken on recommendations to the Council since the Commission would not meet again until August.  Moreover, there remains a quorum issue.

Ordinance 2018-340,  Auth a Sovereignty Submerged Lands Fee Waived Lease Renewal…with Fla Internal Improvement Trust Fund Bd of Trustees, to Operate a Public Boat Ramp & Accessory Floating Docks…   
Renee Hunter, Chief, Real Estate Division, Department of Public Works explained the proposed ordinance and fielded questions.  She explained that the ordinance is a brand new lease for the Joe Carlucci Boat Ramp at Sisters Creek.  The boat ramp can now accommodate sixteen (16) vessels, up from six (6), to meet the demands of this popular site.  This is a ten year lease.  Bob Skalitzky, Chief, Marine and Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, also fielded questions.  The Chair advised the Commissioners that though the Commission cannot vote on a recommendation, they are encouraged to e-mail Council Members to express their respective viewpoints.
Ordinance 2018-358, Auth & Apv CEO of DIA to Execute a Dev Agreemt with Jacksonville Historic Naval Ship Assn, Inc. (JHNSA) for relocation of Restored Naval Vessel USS Charles F. Adams 9DDG-2) to the former Jax Shipyard Site on the Northbank as a Floating Museum…  Aundra Wallace, CEO Downtown Investment Authority, explained what the ordinance entailed and fielded questions.  Mr. Wallace explained where the actual site of the docking would be, at Catherine Street.  With the enactment of this legislation, the Historic Naval Ship Association would be able to report to the Navy that a site for docking the vessel has been designated and approved by the City. 
Ordinance 2018-313 (Approving The District).  The Chair asked Mr. Wallace to give an abbreviated summary of the PowerPoint that he had that addresses The District.  She requested that he focus on the development project’s waterfront amenities and access.  Mr. Wallace discussed the marinas that are planned, indicated that the Southbank River Walk would be extended from the Duval County Public Schools building to The District, indicated that The District would be a water taxi stop and explained the launch for kayaks and non-motorized vessels.  Mr. Wallace explained that there is a commitment in The District agreement for the provision of boat slips for the mooring of a number of transient vessels.  In response to a question that Council Member Jim Love asked, Mr. Wallace explained that in the event that stormy weather damaged the docks, the developer would be responsible for repairs; these are privately owned docks.
The next item on the agenda was a presentation on the Palms Fish Camp Landing Dock Project.  The Chair, Council Member Boyer, explained that legislation has been filed (Ordinance 2018-372) that appropriates funds from the Florida Boater Improvement Program (FBIP) for this project.  Ms. Boyer is the sponsor of the legislation that Assistant General Counsel Johnston crafted.  She encouraged Commissioners to contact City Council Members if they are inclined to support the proposed legislation.

Daryl Joseph, Director, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, explained what the legislation entailed.  The ordinance appropriates $250,000 from FBIP provide for the additional docking space and it is a component of an expansion plan.  Palm’s Fish Camp is drawing more and more recreational boaters and boaters that are there for use of the restaurant.  The Director explained the various components of the expansion project and fielded questions.   In response to a question regarding the acquisition of a permit for the project.  Mr. Joseph said that the City received notification of the receipt of a permit that day (June 13, 2018).  Dr. White inquired about manatee signage.  Commissioner Adkison explained that the signage was already in place.
The Chair noted that there is an uptick in boating activities on the river and that bodes well because increased boat registration means the availability of more funding for additional floating docks, piers and other projects.

The Commission next had a brief discussion of a proposed suggestion that would add a representative of the United States Coast Guard to the Commission  in an ex-officio capacity or as a Commissioner.  The Chair indicated that the suggestion emanated from Commission Lindsey Brock.  Mrs. Boyer explained that a Coast Guard representative would have perspective on waterways issues that would be helpful.  She explained that an amendment to the Ordinance Code would be necessary if the representative was appointed as an actual Commissioner. Ms. Johnston advised the Chair that Commissioner Brock had indicated his willingness to contact the Coast Guard to gauge their reaction to the idea.  Dr. White observed that historically the Commission has had input from a host of bodies such as the Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission and the Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office when weighing issues that impacted these groups.
Next on the agenda was a presentation on NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration) Tide Monitors by Captain Mike Getchell, Executive Director, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange.  The Chair recounted Dr. White’s announcement at the previous Commission meeting that the tide monitors that monitor the river would no longer be functional as of the first of June.  She indicated that she has been in contact with the Mayor’s Office and the Administration to seek assurances that the tide monitors critical to Duval County are somehow or other maintained.
Captain Getchell explained what Jacksonville’s Ports Network entailed.  The data collected by the network is information gleaned from the National 
Weather Service on hurricanes and flooding.  The JMTE serves as a clearinghouse for information critical to the port.  He explained that the JMTE is a non-profit, 501 (C) 3 organization with a staff of three.  JMTE provide recommendations to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and the Coast Guard on any navigational safety issues.  The Ports Network in Florida dates back to May 1980 when a freighter rammed a bridge in Tampa thrusting a bus on the bridge into the river and killing 35 people. Initial interest in Jacksonville’s Port Network project surfaced in 1999. 
JMTE was able to secure grant funding for the installation of the Ports Network in Jacksonville.  Funding enabled the purchase of and installation of 64 sensors covering a span of 70 miles of the river.  Funding for the network expired in 2016.  Captain Getchell described the location sites of network sensors in the Jacksonville area of the St. Johns River.
Since January2017, JMTE has been raising the issue of the Jacksonville network’s being able to do its job.  It is very expensive to maintain the network.  Captain Getchell indicated that there is uncertainty about the feasibility of acquiring adequate funding to continue the network.  It is likely that the network would be scaled back for a more affrdable operation.  He indicated that possible funding sources include the federal Department of Transportation and FEMA. He has been in contact with 
Director John Pappas who is interested in maintaining sensors in Jacksonville located at Dames Point, the Southbank Riverwalk and I-295.  The latter was destroyed by Hurricane Irma.  Captain Getchell explained that the port network cannot permanently rely on port security grants to maintain the network.
The Commission next heard a presentation by Council Member Bill Gulliford on recent developments at Mayport.  Mr. Gulliford reported that the Jacksonville Port Authority’s (JaxPort) Board of Directors voted to convey about seven acres of property on the riverfront in Mayport to the City of Jacksonville.  This was the property that JaxPort had previously sought to develop as a cruise line terminal. The property is located on the river between Singleton’s and Safe Harbor fish markets/restaurants.  At the previous evening’s (June 12, 2018) City Council Meeting, the Council unanimously voted to accept the conveyance of the property. (Ordinance 2018-0311-E).  A caveat of the conveyance agreement stipulates that any net financial gain accrued from the development of this land in the next twenty years will be split 50/50 between the City and JaxPort.
Council Member Gulliford explained that the potential for development of the property is considerable.  There is already $1,200,000 in the budget to begin the development of docks.  (Docks that previously existed for shrimp boats were destroyed by hurricanes).

Mr. Gulliford extolled the potential for the return of a working waterfront for shrimp boats and charter fishing craft.  He was particularly excited by an idea that he had broached with Dr. White about having Jacksonville University’s marine science operation and having the dock space for the possibility of having the marine science research vessel Ocearch permanently berthed in Mayport.  Mr. Gulliford said that bringing the shrimp boats back to Mayport would be an economic boon to the area.
Council Member Gulliford said that with the location of the buoy featured in the motion picture Jaws, the purportedly haunted King House and new restaurants, Mayport could very well become a destination.  Some even envision the need for a second ferry.  He indicated that he had already had inquiries from restaurateurs.  The idea of seafood processing facilities was also broached.
Dr. White said that this is a transformational moment for Mayport.  He remarked on increasing dockage for shrimp boats, the potential for educational opportunities for JU, UNF and Edward Waters College students and the value of having the Ocearch vessel so close to the mouth of the river and ocean.
The Chair announced that the meeting’s lack of a quorum necessitates the deferral of Item VIII on the agenda: Flood Zone Regulation, Land Use, and Buffers Commission Discussion.  Mrs. Boyer said that the matter would be on the next Commission meeting scheduled for August.

The Commission next heard a presentation by Brian Burket, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Division, on Cedar Point Bridge, Signage Update. Mr. Burket explained that the City of Jacksonville has a partnership with National Park Service because of the abundance of park lands that the City manages.  His PowerPoint was: Pumpkin Hill/Cedar Point/Betz-Tiger Point: Trail Network.  It illustrated the trails of the Partnership Trail Network.  The Network consists of the Florida Park Service, the National Park Service and JaxParks.
Mr. Burket explained the trails and signage in the Pumpkin Hill area in the northeast part of the City as depicted on the printed map that had been distributed.  He explained that there is a master plan to enhance the Betz-
Tiger Point Preserve and Pumpkin Hill Creek Preserve State Park.  He directed attention to the Cedar Point Preserve, another City-owned property and the Cedar Point property managed by the National Park Service.  He pointed out existing trails and trailheads.  He explained that the trails, new and improved trailheads with orientation kiosks, signage, shelters and restrooms make the parks suitable for overnight stays and enhance the creation of what he characterized as a connected and seamless experience.  
Mr. Burket highlighted a new project, a trail bridge that connects two separate properties, Cedar Point Preserve (City-owned) and Cedar Point Park (National Park Service).  The two properties are separated by a tidal creek.  The connecting trail connection concept  had sat on the shelf for about twenty-five years and was finally constructed when funding was identified and acquired a few years ago through a federal lands access program; there is no cost to the City.  Photos of the facility were included in the PowerPoint and distributed material.  He indicated that a ribbon-cutting and grand opening ceremony is planned for the Fall when the weather is more appropriate and the trails will be in better shape.
Mr. Burket noted that the next phase in the plans for the parks and trails is enhancing Betz-Tiger Point; all routes will be ADA (Americans with Disabilities Act) accessible with restroom and shelters.  There will be shoreline launches as well.

Council Member Boyer explained how the waterways in the area’s parks’ system are all connected: the Pumpkin Hill Creek is linked northward to the Nassau line; Cedar Point in the south is linked with the Intra-Coastal Waterway to Sisters Creek and onto the St. Johns River itself.

Commissioner Adkison wanted to know who would bear the costs of repair to the connecting bridge if the bridge incurred damage from a hurricane.  Mr. Ruckert explained that the City has a maintenance agreement with the National Park Service that stipulates that if damage incurred is less than $2,500.00, the City would get a quote for the cost of repair work.  If damage costs are higher than $2,500.00, the City and the National Parks Service would split the repair work costs 50/50.
The next agenda item was Commissioner Raymond Pringle’s meeting that explored the feasibility of a water sports facility.  He reported that he had had a meeting on May 15th with Brian Burket and Alice Krauss of Brooks Rehabilitation.  The meeting focused on Mr. Burket’s suggested City-owned parks for potential sites for a water sports facility that could accommodate everyone, particularly the disabled.  The facility would be a public-private partnership project.  The most popular sites suggested were the Jim King Boat Ramp and Mandarin Park; both offered facilities for kayaking, fishing and boating that are accessible for the disabled.  There are approximately 150,000 people in our community that are disabled and 18,000 children in Duval County public schools have disabilities.
Council Member Boyer reported on a meeting that she had with Mr. Burket and Daryl Joseph, Director, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, the previous week that focused on possible having ribbon cuttings, grand openings or celebrations to mark a number of projects coming online.  
In Public Comments, Shannon Blankenship, Advocacy Director, St. Johns Riverkeeper, commented on the proposed commercial development of a portion of the Julington- Durbin Creek Preserve.  A developer proposes a land-swap that would enable him to build homes on the site.  The developer proposes to swap land that he owns at Black Hammock Island, where he proposed to build 140 homes, for the land that he previously owned at Julington-Durbin Creek.  The developer had donated the Julington-Durbin Creek land to the City during the Delaney Administration for a protected preserve.  Ms. Blankenship explained that she wanted to discuss the issue of the 2,000 acre preserve in the context of the Commission’s ongoing discussion of wetland protection. She explained that the preserve has extensive floodplain habitat. She identified the developer as the owner of the Bartram Park community and subdivision.   The developer wants to build 1,400 homes on nearly 400 acres of uplands area of the preserve.  She explained that the impact would be significant.  The area was to be preserved in perpetuity to protect Julington Creek and Durbin Creek, to provide for flood retention and mitigation protection and to allow unique ecosystems to survive.
Ms. Blankenship announced an impending rally at the preserve on July 14th and four town hall meetings to raise the public’s awareness of the issue.
The next speaker in Public Comment was Joe Kistel, Executive Director, TISIRI (Think It Sink It Reef It).  Mr. Kistel reported that the offshore submarine project that he referenced at previous Commission meeting is moving forward.  An offshore site has been selected.  Up to 1300 tons of material is expected to be deployed by late July or August.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:39 A.M.
John J. Jackson, Council Research Assistant (904) 630-1729

August 15, 2018

Posted: 4:00 P.M.
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